Preparer: Mona Sehgal (Asha-DC)

Date: 5/2/04

Response on evaluation

Bottom Line: Adhikar responded to questions based on site visit and the first year evaluation report. The fist installment for second year of funding for $4,158.00 (WAH 2002 funds) was approved based on general satisfaction with the project. 

Below are some Q&As that occurred via email in March-April 2004. The first part addresses some broad areas and the table below includes more detailed answers.
	Subj:

	Re: Second year funding + questions 

	Date:

	5/1/2004 9:21:02 AM Eastern Standard Time


	From:

	amin_adhikar@rediffmail.com

	To:

	
Msmeerut@aol.com


	Sent from the Internet (Details)


	



Dear Mona
Hope you to be well and fine. Since I was not in the city there was delay in responding you. First of all thank you very much for sanctioning the second year’s funding.
Q1. Please state explicitly what percentage of time do Administrative staff
spend on NFE centers (as compared to other Adhikar projects and initiatives).


A.1 .Administrative staff spends full time for the  NFE centers and the ASHA project. 

Q. 2. While the SHGs seem to be a good development, we were never specifically
 told that Asha-DC funds/resources would be used for this activity. We will be
 okay if you continue using the currently approved funds, but we would like to
 get a budget showing how much of the current funds (for example, by way of time
 and salary of administrative staff and teachers spent on this). This will
 help us inform our donors what additional activities are being run using Asha
 funds.

A.2 .We are quite happy that for the project of Asha the SHGs promoted by Adhikar in its earlier project that was supported by Govt. of India in the same area could be managed well. Had there been no support to the teachers in the form of salary for organizing the NFE centers these SHGs would have collapsed. The purpose of saying this is that the project had no option but to manage these SHGs. This is an additional work and you should be happy that this could be done without any additional cost in the Budget. Let me clarify that even though they would not have promoted/managed the SHGs the similar budget would have been spend for the purpose of running the NFE centers.
It would be really difficulty to say about the percentage of time spent. I can say that weekly each SHGS require minimum two days support for record maintenance and linkage with the Bank. Each of these two days require two to three hours and if they come to the Bank it takes the whole day for the Banking transaction. The members are expected to come to the Bank to repay the loan or access the loan facilities. It may be clarified that each of the NFE teachers look after five to six SHGs.
Q.3. We would like to get Adhikar's financial statement for ALL the programs
 run by Adhikar to get an understanding of your overall buget and activities.


A.3.Adhikar financial Statement is being prepared and will be completed soon. Once it is completed and certified by the Chartered Accountant it will be send to you.
Q.4. Ms. Mohanty had mentioned that teachers at the NFE centers keep very good
 records of the students. Will it be possible for us to get a template of this
 document? This could be something that we can share with our other projects
 and they can benefit from learning things that Adhikar is good at.


A.4. The system of record maintenance by the NFE teachers is really very good . We developed it during the six years project being supported by the Ministry HRD govt. of India. But since these are in Oriya language we will first of all translate it into English and send it to you.

In paste and present we have heard the concerns of Asha very patiently and have answered the questions although some are repetitive but still have responded it. I would again say that as people in India will never imagine  the lifestyle of  Americans in the similar way People in your place will find it very difficult to know the lifestyle of Indian especially the tribals and that to in Orissa and in the KBK districts. I would only say that it can be seen and believed. Just one-example children in America from morning will be handling the toys or pencil or pen. But the children of similar age in Chandahandi will be taking axe and going to the Jungle to cut the fuel wood or collect Mahua flower or other NTFP ( Non -Timber Forest Produce) products .Some times I feel sorry  how I can  explain  you the situation prevailing here. Ms. Mohanty on the way to Chandahandi asked why you came to such a long distance and why you were working here. The place is such it raises such kind of Curiosity to really know about it. In my family also people ask why I left the Lecturer Job and doing such work. I am quite sure some of my NGO colleagues will dare to go such a remote place to work. The work is challenging and I enjoy the challenge I do expect ASHA such a serious organization continue to support us to take such kind challenging task. It will be our great pleasure and an honor to all of us who work with all these difficulties if can make a visit to our organization and the project.
Thank you very much for this patient hearing and I really admire your patience and pursuing capacity to make this project successful.
Some more in the attachment.


On Tue, 27 Apr 2004 Mona Sehgal wrote :
Dear Mr. Amin,
 
 Based on the responses you sent, I had a discussion with other members of
 Asha-DC. There is concensus that Adhikar is doing very valuable and important
 work, and that we would like to support this effort in every way. However, there
 is concern that the information we are recieving is not clear with respect to
 budget breakdown and use in some cases.  The reason we are so insistant in
 having absolutely transparent financial statement is that we have to respond to
 donors (people who donate money for the project) and tell them how the money is
 being spent. We cannot do this well if we ourselves are not clear on certain
 items in the financial statement. It is very important that we are honest and
 clear with our donors, otherwise they will not support us next time.
 
 Since the funding is past due, we are releasing the next installment of
 $4,158.00. Becasue the first two installments were of $5,000 each, you will now
 receive lower amounts for the last two installments based on the total budgeted
 amount of $16,990 for the 2-year period.
 
 But we would like to receive responses to some outstanding questions as soon
 as possible. Some detailed questions are contained in the attached file, but a
 few broad questions are as follows:
 
 1. Please state explicitly what percentage of time do Administrative staff
 spend on NFE centers (as compared to other Adhikar projects and initiatives).
 
 2. While the SHGs seem to be a good development, we were never specifically
 told that Asha-DC funds/resources would be used for this activity. We will be
 okay if you continue using the currently approved funds, but we would like to
 get a budget showing how much of the current funds (for example, by way of time
 and salary of administrative staff and teachers spent on this). This will
 help us inform our donors what additional activities are being run using Asha
 funds.
 
 3. We would like to get Adhikar's financial statement for ALL the programs
 run by Adhikar to get an understanding of your overall buget and activities.
 
 4. Ms. Mohanty had mentioned that teachers at the NFE centers keep very good
 records of the students. Will it be possible for us to get a template of this
 document? This could be something that we can share with our other projects
 and they can benefit from learning things that Adhikar is good at.
 
 In conclusion, I would reiterate that we want to work very hard and sincerely
 with Adhikar to help the community of Chandanhandi Block in improving the
 education level of children and helping in the socio-economic development of the
 community. In doing this we would like for Asha and Adhikar to communicate
 very openly and without reservation. We are open to hearing your concerns and
 suggestions, and we hope that you will hear and respond to ours.
 
 Please make sure to answer the general questions stated above as well as the
 specific questions in the attached file.
 
 With best regards,
 Mona
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

	Evaluation Report
	Response on evaluation by Adhikar

	March 20, 2004

Prepared by: Mona Sehgal

Asha-DC

Adhikar Follow-Up Based on Site Visit and Annual Evaluation Report


Questions and Comments for Adhikar based on:

· Site Visit by Joyashree Mohanty (see report dated March 4, 2004)

· Annual Evaluation Report (May to Dec 2003)

· Teleconference with Mr. Amin (Feb. 7, 2004)

Questions based on Site Visit:

Issue #1: According to Ms. Mohanty of Asha for Education, the current level of Administrative Expenses is too high. She recommends supporting administrative expenses of 10% or less.

Background: Currently Asha for Education is support Adhikar at Rs. 3,97,000 (48,186) annually. Of this amount, Rs. 1,92,000 (or 48%) is spent on Administrative expenses (excluding teacher’s honorarium of Rs. 400/month) consisting primarily of salaries:

· Project Officer (Rs. 5,000/mo) 

· Assistant Project Officer (Rs. 3,000/mo)

· Accounts Clerk (Rs. 3,000/mo)

· Administrative Assistant (Rs. 3000/mo)

· Travel allowance (Rs. 2000/mo)

Possible Solutions: 

1. Adhikar cuts down administrative expenses funded by Asha for Education, such that instead of charging the entire monthly salaries of administrative staff, only part of the salaries (based on amount of time/effort devoted by staff to NFE centers) are funded by Asha.

2. Adhikar considers eliminating positions that may be duplicative or not necessary, such as Assistant Project Officer and Administrative Assistant.

Action(s) Required from Adhikar: Please provide a revised budget for the Administrative expenses and give reasons for the salary level indicated in the budget. Please provide us any other thoughts/concerns you have. 

Issue #2:  Ms. Mohanty recommends that the NFE centers operate in the morning from 6:30 am to 9:30 am to improve the quality of education and extra curricular activities for the students. This would also enable children attending government schools to continue doing so.
Background: Currently the 15 NFE centers operate in the evening from 7pm to 10pm. In a phone conversation on Feb. 7, 2004, Mr. Amin mentioned that lack of regular electricity is a problem for the centers. Paraffin and Petromax lanterns are currently used to provide light at the centers. Also, during her site visit Ms. Mohanty observed that because NFE centers operate in the evening, children are unable to participate in sports and community work. Additionally, the bad road conditions make it more difficult to come to the centers when it is dark. Ms. Mohanty also felt that operating cent

ers at night did not discourage child labor. 

Possible Solutions: 

1. NFE centers are operated in the morning as per Ms. Mohanty’s recommendation. 

2. NFE centers are operated in the morning for 3 days and at night for 3 days (assuming a 6-day work week when children attend NFE centers)

Action(s) Required from Adhikar: Please provide how you would deal with this issue and if you propose to change the hours of operation of the NFE centers, by what date you would be able to do so. Please provide us any other thoughts/concerns you have.

Issue #3:  Ms. Mohanty recommends that parents much contribute a nominal amount regularly every month. She suggests starting with as little as Rs.1/month and then gradually increasing it (as she has done to Rs.3/mo with another project in Sambalpur in Orissa). Ms. Mohanty says that this is very important so that the parents get more involved, hold teachers more accountable, and feel that they are receiving valuable service on the fee they pay.
Background: Adhikar’s plan to sustain NFE centers after Asha funding ceases is to begin charging a monthly fee from the parents. This initiative was started as early as Jan/Feb 2003 first at Rs. 10/mo, which was reduced to Rs. 5 and Rs.3/mo as parents were unwilling to pay. According to Mr. Amin (Feb. 7, 2004 conference call), Adhikar still has not been able to get all parents to pay monthly fees even of Rs. 5/mo. Hence, this source of funds has been sporadic and erratic so far. Adhikar has also started Self-Help Groups and expects that women members of these SHGs would be more willing to pay monthly fees for NFE centers. 

Possible Solution: 

1. Adhikar should consider charging a uniform monthly fee from all parents and make sure that there is uniform compliance. Starting with a small amount will help to get parents use to the idea of paying a fee. Adhikar should consider educating parents on why paying a fee is important – e.g., it will help the NFE centers to continue without outside support, the parents will have more say in how the center operates, examples from students currently attending the centers who have clearly benefited from it, etc.

Action(s) Required from Adhikar: Please provide how you would deal with this issue and if you propose to institute monthly fees – at what rate and to what extent. Please provide us any other thoughts/concerns you have.

Issue #4:  Ms. Mohanty recommends that Adhikar strongly encourage parents to send their children to Government schools in the villages.
Background: According to Ms. Mohanty all 15 villages where NFE centers operate also have government schools. About 10 of the government schools are within walking distance; 5 or 6 are at a distance greater than 2 Km.  

In the two evaluation reports (Nov-Apr 2003, May-Dec 2003) submitted thus far, Adhikar has mentioned that some of the students attending NFE centers go to government schools or have started going to government schools. However, no numbers as to how many children are or have started going to government schools has been provided. Adhikar should provide this information in future reports.

Possible Solution: 

Teachers and Adhikar staff should talk to parents and highly encourage them to send children to government schools. Teachers and staff should also talk to government school officials to make sure that children can be admitted to government schools without too much effort from the parents. Adhikar should also make sure that students are admitted at the correct grade level. Adhikar has and can continue to play a positive role in making government schools more responsive to the needs of the community and provide better quality education to the children.

Action(s) Required from Adhikar: Please provide how you would deal with this issue and what success you have had so far in encouraging more children to join government schools. Please provide us any other thoughts/concerns you have.

Questions based on Evaluation Report (May – Dec 2003):                                                                                                         

Asha-DC has not received the evaluation report due end of December 2003 from Adhikar. We are not sure why this is the case. Please note that if you are trying to mail the report, it should be sent to the following address:


Mona Sehgal


5225 Pooks Hill Road


Apt. 521-N


Bethesda, MD – 20814


USA

Please email a copy of the report to msmeerut@aol.com or asha_adhikar@yahoogroups.com
We received a copy of the evaluation report from Ms. Mohanty, who picked a copy during her site visit to Adhikar in Dec. 2003. Based on this copy, we have the following questions;

1. (see p.1, question 1 on evaluation form) Total number  of students =358, this includes 40 new students.

In the evaluation form submitted in May 2003, Adhikar reported the total number of students = 384.

Why has the total number of students decreased by 26, despite the addition of 40 new students?

2. Please provide the name of the Assistant Project Officer (we understand that Mr. Amin is the Project Officer).

3. What do the teachers do to earn a living other than teaching at NFE centers?

4. We are concerned that only 3 of the 15 teachers are female. While we are encouraged by high number of girl students, we think that having more female teachers is very important to encourage girl children to attend school and for their overall development. We would like Adhikar to try to increase the number of female teachers.

5. (see p.5-6, cost/expenses section) In the financial statement there is a line item for ‘Loan to Women Literacy Program.’ This line item was not included in the budget Adhikar had originally submitted to Asha for Education. Please explain why this loan was made? Why Asha funds were used? Why we were not informed prior to making the loan?

6. (see p. 7, question 2 on unexpected costs) This line mentions that 3 additional supervisors have been appointed because of the vast distances between centers. Does this mean that the total number of supervisors is now 6? If this is the case, then the financial statement provided earlier does not clearly indicate that 6 supervisors are receiving Rs. 500/mo/supervisor. If teachers’ salary is being used to fund the supervisors, then teachers’ salary in the financial statement should be reflected at the current salary/honorarium they are receiving rather than what is in the financial statement, i.e. Rs. 400/mo/instructor.

7. Also, why was additional supervisors taken from the salary of instructors rather than administrative staff (the instructors receive only Rs. 400/mo, while the Admin staff receives between Rs. 5,000 to Rs. 3,000)?

8. (see p. 7/8, question 4 under Student Information section) The response mentions that student performance has improved considerably. Can you please provide examples or other data to show how student performance has improved?

9. (see p. 9, question 8) Under training provided to teachers, a) the number of teachers receiving training is 18. Since there are 15 NFE centers with 15 teachers, who are the additional 3 teachers attending training?

b) Is the ‘Training on Account Keeping’ for teachers to help with Self-Help Groups? 

10. (see p.11, question 13) According to your response, annually two exams are conducted to assess student performance/development. How have the children done on these exams? What dates were these exams held?

11. (see p.11, question 14) It is mentioned that supervisors have difficulty traveling to NFE centers and back home at night. Will operating NFE centers in the morning (as suggested by Ms. Mohanty) help in addressing this issue to some extent?

Please provide answers to all these questions. Also, we have not yet received details on the 14 students whose names were sent in Dec. 2003 and again in Feb. 2004. Can you please make sure that you send us this information at the earliest possible. 

***


	Dear Mona

Thank you very much for asking for the response from Adhikar

We do appreciate for the pain taken by Ms. Mohanty to travel to such a remote place in spite of her own sickness and one of the important members of her family. The road condition was so bad that it can only be seen and believed. We have a lot of regards to the process oriented action of ASHA. This shows that the organization is of high order and believes in serious work.

Issue No.1

The administrative cost is high. If the programme will be seen from the point of view of education it looks high. But if we see from totality point of view it is certainly not high. Because apart from the 15 schools there are 114 SHGs of which Ms. Mohanty has visited some. It requires tremendous amount of work in the form of capacity building and nurturing. This requires to be continuously monitored. Each of the SHGs are dealing with 20 to 25 thousand rupees in the form of savings and credit. Out of this money some of the groups have mobilized more than Rs.20 000/ from the local Banks. The cumulative amount of money transacted by the SHGs will be more than l6 lakhs. We are proud to say that this could be possible only because of ASHA support otherwise it would never have been possible to see such vibrant SHGs being managed by the tribal women. I would also like to say we have never received a singly pie for the purpose of organizing /promoting these SHGs. We very well consider these are the part of ASHA project and it gets more significance as we plan that these SHGs will be partially managing the NFE centers along with the parents. [Asha-DC Comment: Mr. Amin, while we are very glad that the SHGs are doing so well, we must clarify that using funds for SHGs was never mentioned in Adhikar’s project proposal. Neither was it explicitly mentioned at any point since we started funding the program. This puts us in an awkward situation with our donors who expect us to know exactly how funds are used. At this point it would help us if you could provide us a budget breakdown showing what percentage of staff time is spent on NFE activities, on SHG activity, and any other activities.] When Ms. Mohanty raise these questions we have very humbly raised these issues. Hence we repeat that if suggested action will be taken then the quality of the programme will be affected.

Hence we humbly request you kindly do not revise the budget. Again the positions are continuing and they have already worked up to March 2004.

Hence if you think our clarifications are not enough then please do the revised budget for the last six months i.e. from April 2004 to September 2004.

We are already late in releasing money to the salaried staff.

We request please release the first instalment of the second year.

If you agree on this then we will send the revised budget accordingly. We appreciate value addition to the project in the form of improvement of quality of education instead of these minor issues like budget adjustments. Believe me a few thousand rupees for the person who are working in the remote localities not at all a costly affair. Rather we strongly believe that a little support to the persons engaged will add to the quality of the programme. Again it is not the question of Adhikar is always trying to rope in several financial and non-financial support to increase the value of the programme.. It will be in the best interest of the tribal women and children and the ADHIKAR – ASHA programme not to be so rigid of the support.  

Issue No. 2

Some of the NFE student do attend the formal schools and many of them either see the household work or go the forest/agriculture field to help their parents [Asha-DC Comment: But in the response below you mention that of the 26 students who left the NFE centers, 16 are in formal school. That implies that none of the children currently in the NFE centers are going to formal schools. If that is really the case, then you answer above is not consistent. Please provide the correct answer.]
Adhikar Response: We have informed the suggestion to the instructors and we wait for their response.  
Issue No. 3

We really appreciate the suggestion of Ms. Mohanty for the uniform collection of the contribution and this is to be implemented from the month of April. During the visit of Ms. Mohanty she was suggesting let the parents pay Rs. 1/ but this should be continues and consistent. We propose to reduce the contribution to Rs.1/ from the month of April 2004.

ISSUE NO.4

To send the children to the government schools is a continuous effort of Adhikar. Since these schools operation and timing etc. does not suit the livelihood cycle of the children and is more standardize and more suitable to the well of section of the society or the people belonging to the coastal districts the children with whom we are dealing prefer the timing and non-formalities. 

Hence we respect the opinion of Ms. Mohanty and are encouraged to implement them. Details of the success we will provide you soon. To tell you exact number of students going to the formal school is sixteen. We are expecting some more students will be going to the school in this year.

1. 
The information in last six monthly progress reports on student strength was 358, is correct. But the exciding [word not clear] of 40 students was based on 1st quarterly report i.e. March 29th.

In comparison to 1st six monthly reports you have rightly mentioned the shortfall of 26 students. Out of that 26 student   16 have joined in the formal school. [So none of the students currently in the formal school also attend NFE centers?].In another incidence as Govt. opened a school under EGS in Rajkote the center has been shifted to village Malagaon. With this center change 10 students loosed as the center strength of Rajkote was 30 and the strength of Malgaon is 20.   
This may be a repetation,but this is detail. The total strength of ASHA NFE in  second six monthly i.e for the period of May to Oct.2003 was 358. In that report it was mentioned 40 students have been increased in the student strength but that was in comparision with first quarterly report i.e from Nov.2002 to March 2003 in which the total strength was 318. But actualy the comprision should be with the 1st six monthly report i.e from Nov. 2002 to April 2003 in which the total strength was 384. In comparision with both the six monthly report the strength of the student is 26 less and that is for two causes. One is joining of 16 students in Govt. formal school and anather is  for opening of Education Guarantee School  (EGS) in Rajkote. For your information EGS is Govt. sponsered schematic programme is operiting with the supervision of Govt. Officials.
2:Exactly Mr. Amin is the Project Officer and Mr. Pramod Kumar Paddhy is the Asst. Project Officer to whom Mrs. Mohanty has met during her visit to Chandahandi.

3: Besides teaching in the NFE centers the teachers are mostly helping their parents in day-to-day livelihood activities. [Are the teachers helping the parents of the students? Is this help provided via Adhikar or is this a relationship that the teachers have with the community on their own? Can you please give us some examples of the type of work teachers do to earn money besides teaching?]
The teachers are not helping the parents of the students. They are helping their own parents mostly on agricultural work, as most of the teacher's parents are doing agriculture for livelihood.
4: Actually availability of educated female teacher is very difficult in that remote area. Besides that from our past experience we have seen the grown up girls those are joining as the teacher, very shortly they are getting married. Still we will focus on recruitment of female teacher if vacancy will come. [OK! We will appreciate your continued effort on this.]
5: The Women Literacy Programme is a Government of India Programme in which the sanction amount came lately. But the programme was very urgent so to conduct the programme we had taken a loan from ASHA. But that should be with your prior permission. The programme was so urgent we could not take your permission. We are very sorry for that and the things will not repeated again. The loan amount has returned back to ASHA from the Women Literacy Programme. [In the future if you use funds for any purposes other than those in the original proposal, please be sure to ask us, or if that is not possible, to at least inform us at the earliest possible moment.]
The line mentioned 3 additional supervisors is a wording mistake. It should read as three supervisors. Actually only 3 Supervisors have been appointed in project. In salary part this decision has been taken after consultation with the teachers.

7. Mentioned in point 6.

8: The performance of the students increased considerably – includes regularity of attendance in the school, Neat and clean and better result in the exam. We are expecting further better result in the coming days when the exam will be held in the month of April 2004.

9: In the teachers training 3 supervisors were involved as the trainee so the total number was 18. The teachers are directly monitoring the SHG s it required a training on Account Keeping. The supervisors are the immediate monitoring authority they need to be involved. [ok!]
10: The examination was held in 29th & 30th September 2003. The results have been sending to you on 10th, Feb. 2004 with the six monthly Evaluation Report. [We have not received any evaluation report in Feb. 2004. Can you please send us an electronic copy again?]
 Mentioned earlier.   
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